 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 6th July 2017 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs C Morfett, Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs K West, Mrs R Lewis, Mrs L Doggett,  FJ Morgan, RDH Jackson, J Williams, Cllr Mrs K Silk  and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs DWV Cracroft and Mrs JE Block. 
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations made.
Minutes   of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 1st June 2017 were confirmed and signed. Amendment to minutes 11th May 2017 page 24 Accounts item 9 delete Cwmdu School and insert Welsh Academy of Art and change Zurick Insurance to Zurich Insurance.
Matters Arising Annual Meeting 11th May 2017
1. All Councillors not at the Annual meeting or at the June meeting as well as the newly co-opted Councillors signed their Declarations of Acceptance of Office.

2. A Vice Chairman needed to be elected. Cllr FJ Morgan proposed that Cllr Mrs R Lewis be Vice Chairman and this was seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried.
3. The Clerk wrote and thanked Mrs EM Wallace for her many years of service for the benefit of the Almshouse Charity.

Monthly Meeting

1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Llangattock Community Council. No date received yet for the next meeting. 
2. Defibrillator Training. An email from the Instructor 18th June 2017 explained the  delay in holding training sessions.
3. Email Planning Aid Wales 02/05/2017 with details of a Free Planning Training workshop for Community and Town Councils in Brecon on Monday 19th June 2017.  Cllrs Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett and Mrs R Lewis attended this workshop and will give a report at the next meeting.
Highways
The Clerk wrote to the Highways Department and reported several items including the state of the road by the Kestrel. He also asked for an appointment to meet Mr Allun Jones, the Area Supervisor to discuss Highways Problems in the Community Council area, however there was no convenient date in June and another date was to be arranged.
Mr Jones replied by email and informed the Council that hedges and verges maintenance were now being carried out by “Green Fingers Landscapes” as well as the grass in Glasfryn Terrace which the Clerk had complained about. The other problem in Glasfryn Terrace was that the Clerk had been informed by a resident that the hedge facing on to the A40 on the bend near the turning to Glasfryn Terrace had not been cut for two years. Mr Jones informed the Council that he would look into that. Mr Jones also reported the Kestrel Anti-Skid Surface to the Trunk Road Agency.
Cllr FJ Morgan reported that the street lights on the A40 through Bwlch were left on during the day and Cllr Mrs K Silk stated that she would report that. She also stated that she had spoken to the Minister who had agreed to have the LED lights in Cwmdu and Tretower dimmed during the “Dark Skies Project” 3 day event.
It was reported that a pole with solar panels on had been erected on the side of the A40 near to the Nantyffin Cider Mill. The Clerk was to look at it to establish the purpose of the structure and enquire with the Highways Department if necessary. 

Correspondence
1.Email Charity Commission 11th May 2017 – this has been brought forward as the Annual Return for Vedw Wood is required and the Clerk needed to amend the Trustees to reflect the changes since the elections in May and co-option of new Councillors.
2.Letter PCC 6th June 2017 with voting forms for the appointment of Town / Community Councillors to the PCC Standards Sub – Committee.

3.Email Cllr Mrs R Lewis with an update on the Bwlch Fete. Cllr FJ Morgan proposed a vote of thanks to Cllr Mrs R Lewis for her hard work in organising the Bwlch Fete which raised £855.95 as at the time of this meeting but this could increase to £1000.00. Seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson.
4.Letter One Voice Wales 3rd July 2017 with details of the Annual meeting of the Brecon and Radnor Area Committee at the Talgarth Town Hall on Friday 14th July 2017.
5.Email One Voice Wales 29th June 2017 with an online link to the OVW’s June 2017 newsletter.
6.Email BBNPA 03/07/2017 with the weekly planning register for 23rd June 2017.
7.Email PCC 4th July 2017 News Release – Household waste and recycling centre opening days could increase if a recommendation to the Council’s Cabinet is approved next week.
8.Email PAVO 5th July 2017 with the PAVO Membership e-briefing for July 2017.
9.Email PCC 5th July 2017 with the decision by PCC to reject the proposal to close the Welsh-medium Stream at Brecon High School.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 6th to 28th June 2017 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. Several emails were forwarded to Councillors who had asked for them.
Planning
1. Planning Application 17/14769/FUL – 28/04/2017 – “The Installation of a 15m telegraph pole, 2 no. Antennas, 2 no. Dishes, 1 no. 1.2m satellite dish, 3 no. Cabinets, a meter cabinet within a secure compound and development ancillary thereto.” At Pentwyn Farm, Ashcroft, Cwmdu. BBNPA letter 13/06/2017 gave permission for this application. There was a discussion about the conditions for this application with concerns about disruption to the neighbouring properties and the lack of a traffic management plan in the conditions. 
2. Planning Application 17/14879/CON – 22/05/2017 – Proposal: “Variation of Condition 9 of Outline Permission Ref 16/13737/CON to increase the maximum external height of the dwellings above the ground level from 6.8 metres to 7.4 metres (excluding any chimneys). The siting of the plots to be revised and the maximum external dimensions of each dwelling to be 13.3 metres deep and 12.2 metres wide.” at Land Adjoining St John’s Close, Tretower, Nr Crickhowell, Powys. The Clerk wrote to BBNPA on 05/06/2017 with the Council’s comments. BBNPA letter 23/06/2017 gave permission for this development. 
Accounts
1.  Auditor General’s Letter distributed to all Councillors on 8th May 2017 had points for future audits and for 2017-18 one point was the “Effectiveness of Internal Audit.” The Clerk wrote to Mrs Bronwen Bermingham, our Internal Auditor and confirmed that the Councillors agreed that the Internal Audit arrangements were satisfactory.
2. The Council’s Annual Return for the Financial Year ending on 31st March 2017 which had been approved by the Council at the Annual Meeting on 11th May 2017 was sent to the External Auditor on 1st June 2017. An email from Grant Thornton UK acknowledged the receipt of the Council’s Audit Paperwork and stated that they would soon be commencing the audit work.
3. A remittance advice from Powys County Council advised the Council that an amount of £5000 would be paid into the Council’s Bank Account from the Powys War Memorial Project towards the restoration of the Bwlch War memorial. The War memorial fund in the account would stand at £7261.27 with a further grant to come from CADW. The Clerk confirmed that this had been paid into the Council’s Bank Account on 23rd June 2017.
4. Bank Balance  - £14433.99 – Council - £5422.72 Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000.00 less Legal fees £1025.00 Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000.00 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00.  Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. The War Memorial restoration fund stands at £7261.27.
Council-£5422.72 / Section 106 - £1750.00 / War memorial -£7261.27 / = £14433.99
Community Playing Fields and Allotment Society including the CSEG
The allotment society asked about putting in a borehole. The Clerk wrote to the secretary of the Cwmdu Water Undertaking to ask what effect on the Cwmdu water supply another borehole would have. The reply from the Secretary of the Cwmdu Water Undertaking stated that another borehole could affect the community’s supply and the Undertaking would need a survey to provide evidence that another borehole would not have a detrimental effect on their supply. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting confirmed that the Allotment Society was going to carry out a survey for a borehole. Cllr Mrs C Morfett expressed concerns about the cost of removing a borehole and making the land good if the Allotment Society ceased to operate.
The CSEG and working party were going to cutback the hedges around the entrance and the pond at the correct time of year for cutting hedges. The grass contractor has informed the Clerk that the hedge between the playing fields and the Welsh Academy of Art garden needed cutting back. He is also prepared to carry out all the work including the entrance area. A site meeting would be required with representatives from the Art School and a price would be arranged.

The Allotment Society is to provide an annual report to the Council as laid down in the Agreement between the Council and the Allotment Society. The Council received a copy of the minutes from the Allotment Society AGM held on 31st January 2017. The Clerk is to write and ask the Allotment Society for a copy of its Annual Report. He is also going to ask for a copy of the Allotment Society’s Insurance Certificate.
The CSEG should prepare a report every year according to the Agreement between the Council and the CSEG. The Clerk wrote to the CSEG Committee to ask for a report and Cllr Mrs K West brought a copy of the report which the Clerk read out to the Councillors.
Cllr Mrs K West informed the Council that the CSEG had been repairing stone walls in Cwmdu and Bwlch near the Boundary of the Duke of Beaufort’s Land.

Bwlch War Memorial 
The Clerk had an email from the Cadet Executive Officer, Gwent and Powys Army Cadet Force offering support for the rededication service on 19th November 2017. The Clerk sent him an email with the details of the Rededication Service and the proposed programme for the day. There was a reply which informed the Council that a better idea of their commitments would be known in September and they would then be able to detail their support.

The company has carried out the cleaning phase of the War Memorial Restoration. There was going to be a delay until CADW approved the next phase of the restoration which was the recutting and re-enamelling the letters.

An email from Mr Nathan Davies dated 18th May 2017 stated that his War Memorial Project would contribute £5000.00 towards the total cost of the repair / restoration work. PCC banked the amount of £5000 into the Council’s account on 23rd June 2017 and the War memorial fund stands at £7261.27.
There was a discussion about the War Memorial Restoration Project and the Rededication Service and events planned for the weekend of 18/19 November 2017. Cllr Mrs L Doggett confirmed that the Bwlch Village Hall had been booked. Cllr Mrs C Morfett stated that there should be a meeting between the Restoration Committee and the Council to firm up the responsibilities and arrangements. The Clerk would write to Mr T Sinnett about arranging a meeting. Cllr FJ Morgan asked whether the Memorial should be covered with a substance to protect it from traffic grime after cleaning. The Clerk would ask Mr T Sinnett and confirm Cadw’s advice on this subject.
The Clerk would order wreaths for the service if required.
Community Speed Watch
Practice sessions were being arranged in the evenings and the speed watch teams were being organised for Tretower and Bwlch and other dates were being arranged. The Police Sgt was keen to co-ordinate Community Speed Watch Sessions in all the villages. More volunteers were required especially in Cwmdu. 
Bwlch Playground Improvements
Mr Butcher has agreed to exchange one of the flat seat swings with a cradle seat in the next FY from April 2017. The Clerk wrote and asked when the improvements were going to be made. An email reply from Mr Butcher informed the Council that the equipment had been ordered. It was reported that the playground needed work on clearing molehills and grass cutting.
Meeting Closed at 2035hrs. 
